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Pebworth Parish Council


 Minutes of an Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council
Held at the Pebworth Village Hall on Monday 3rd September 2012.

Present: Cllrs. John Hyde (Chairman), June Haycock, Albert Jeffrey, Simon Shiers, David Cranage, David Lees, & Pam Veal 

In attendance – John Stedman (Clerk), Ward Member Cllr. Alistair Adams, and five members of the public.   

96. Apologies: none. 

97. Disclosures of Interests
 LISTNUM  Members were reminded of the need to keep their register of interests updated
 LISTNUM  To declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Items on the agenda and their nature.
a. To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature. 
Disclosable Pecuniary Interests  None declared 
Other Disclosable Interests – Cllr David Lees in planning - W/12/01613/PN Mr Weller, Location Back Lane, as the applicant is known to his wife.   

98. 
Chairman Moved: The meeting be now adjourned for Open Forum
Open Forum: 
Three members of the public expressed an interest in having allotment plots based in village and suggested the land at the back of Chapel Street would be most desirable as WDC has indicated it might be available for allotments. Cllr David Lees said the neighbourhood plan group were looking to put the provision of allotments in the plan and consider using the community land trust initiative to facilitate the scheme. Cllr Simon Shiers said the In Bloom Group are interested in taking the idea forward and will be delivering allotment flyers throughout the parish in the near future. Mrs Cotton agreed to receive the names of interested parishioners and pass them to the In Bloom Group. 
The matter of water emanating from Norton Hall was raised and the Chairman said the matter was had been inspected and is in hand with the appropriate WDC officers.

Drains in Front Street were reported to be blocked with soil, the Chairman said the Lengthsman would investigate and clear the problem if possible. 

The very loud party noise between 10.00 am and 12.45 am from an unidentified site was raised and the issue of no response from the Environmental Health Officers at WDC when several phone calls were made. The council considered this issue in minute 101d    
 
Ward Members 
Cllr. Alistair Adams gave his report which is appended to these minutes. 
Cllr. Tom Bean – not in attendance
  
99. 
Chairman Moved: The adjournment be closed.

100. Confirmation of the Minutes: Council agreed the wording of the minutes of the August meeting and the Chairman signed them as a true record of the meeting. 

101.  The Clerk’s Progress Reports.
a) Enforcement action regarding Sims Metal breach of Sec-106 working hours; an extensive report from planning enforcement was considered and the Council agreed to write to the enforcement officer again requesting that an out of normal works hours noise monitoring is undertaken along with an un-announced factory visit. The Clerk was requested to contact both Mickleton and Quinton Parish Councils to ascertain if they had any problems with the site’s operation or made any representation on the matter.     

b) Amendments to Standing Orders & the Code of Conduct. The Clerk informed the members that further changes to the Code of Conduct were being considered by NALC and it is premature to update Standing Orders at this time. 
c) Wychavon Sport confirmation of entry and invoice – Noted
d)  Environmental noise disturbance on the August Bank Holiday weekend; Members had received several complaints from residents regarding the lack of response from WDC when help was needed to deal with the noise nuisance. Several phone calls were made and all failed to get any action when it was needed. The Council agreed to request an explanation for the poor service from the Environmental Health Officers.  
102. Planning – New Applications.  
a) W/12/01613/PN Mr Weller, Location Back Lane, erection of a new dwelling; after inspecting the plans and giving consideration to the proposals the Council has no objection or comment on the application  

103. Planning Decisions to note 
a) W/12/01411/PLC 31-33 Broad Marston Road Wall insulation Granted with 2 condition  

b)  W/12/01420/PLC 3-4 Chapel Road Wall insulation Granted with 2 condition  

c)  W/12/01242/PN Baldwins Farm, New agricultural dwelling on Dorsington Road Granted with 7 conditions 

104.    Neighbourhood Plan Working Group 
a) Cllr. David Lees reported that the second meeting of the group were information collecting, scoping and the village wide questionnaire was discussed. Andrew Ford, the lead planning officer from WDC will attend the next meeting to help steer the way forward.  Cllr. Pam Veal thanked David for his hard work in leading the neighbourhood plan group.
b) The Clerk reported that no responses have been received to the letters sent to the New Road land owners. 

105.  
South Worcestershire Development Plan   

a)  SWDP Significant Changes Consultation public meeting is on August 22nd; most members attended and reported a good attendance and local interest. 

b) Response to the significant changes for Pebworth in the SWDP plan consultation. Following a detailed debate the Council agreed a comprehensive response which is appended to the minutes
106.  Highways:
a) New highway matters to be reported. 
(a) The hedge opposite Court Farm is encroaching onto the highway; the land owner will be requester to cut the hedge well back – Clerk to action this 

b) Replacement of drain pipes in Back Lane; The Clerk reported that after reporting the matter on the Hub Mr David Lavender (County Highways) phoned to say the job to replace the entire drainage pipe in Back Lane is scheduled to be carried out but is not on the list as a priority job so it will be done when resources permit. He also said in the meantime he will have the pipe cleared with a root cutter to keep the pipe clear until it’s replaced.
c) Local flooding and ditch clearance, a report received from Mr Ray Grundy the WDC drainage officer confirmed no remedial action was necessary and the ditch would be monitored.
d) Water emanating from Norton Hall onto School Street; Ray Grundy’s report indicated the water was not foul water and would make further investigation into its source.   
e) Hedge Cutting: The Clerk reported the request for hedge cutting on Broad Marston Road had been passed to the tenant who confirmed the hedge would be cut this autumn.   
f) Honeybourne Road Signage: The Clerk informed the council that public notices will soon be placed at each end of the Road to continue the public consultation process for installing the street name signs.    
107. Lengthsman/ Handyman: 
a)  Report on referred matters; some handyman tasks are still outstanding and will be dealt with in the near future.  
 
b)  Matters for the Lengthsman and Handyman’s attention – none at this time

108.  Public Rights of Way Reports. No new matters to report 

109. Street Lighting – 
a) The Clerk confirmed the payment of the Eon invoice by Aviva was now complete.  


110. The Close and Recreation Field 
a) The Chairman reported the regular visual inspection of the play equipment found no new problems.
b) The replacement of rails on the post and rail fence is in hand with the Handyman. 

c) Members confirmed the replacement of the broken ladder rung and the Clerk would order the part.
d) Skateboard Ramp project; the Clerk will visit the SALTEX exhibition on 6th September and report to the next meeting with skate ramp information. 
e) Party in the Park; It was agreed to request the mowing contractor to collect and dispose of the cut grass on The Close and Village Hall site 
111. Cemetery:

a) The Clerk reported on the Interment of Ashes of Valerie Folkes in Grave no. 601 

b) The Clerk reported on a phone call request to relinquish grave plot number 827 but no further information is available.  
c) The Clerk reported that the Handyman will get the Laurel hedge weeded in the near future.


112. Pebworth in Bloom: 
a)  Cllr. Simon Shiers reported four committee members will be going to the awards ceremony in Birmingham later in September. He confirmed work in Elm Close was still on-going with further planting in October. Brook clearance will be carried out  in the near future and the committee would be entering next year’s competition.   
b) Simon also reported a small soil retaining wall in Town Pool is in disrepair and made up of odd materials, he will make remedial suggestions at the next meeting.  

113. QPS: Cllr. Pam Veal and the Clerk had compiled the re-accreditation portfolio for QPS;  The Council agreed the fee of £60.00 and further agreed the Clerk should deliver it to the CALC office at Malvern. 

114. Training: 
a) The Council considered the Clerk’s review for Councillor and Clerk’s training needs and it was agreed all new Councillor’s required a full training program covering all aspects of carrying out their council duties while established Councillors who had previously received training also required training to include the many areas of new legislation and rules. The Clerks review also identified the need for Clerk’s training in many areas of changing council legislation and administration and the Council agreed the Clerk should take up any necessary training as and when required. The Clerk indicated he had made preliminary arrangements for CALC to facilitate the necessary training events covering all the Clerk’s review proposals. The training would be delivered by Mr Richard Levett of CALC. The training program would start in the autumn of 2012 with four or five in-house sessions. The Council unanimously agreed the Clerk’s training arrangements should be implemented immediately and the Clerk confirmed the costs would be covered by the councils’ £400 training budget.         


115.  Audit:
a)  The Clerk reported an unqualified audit has been given by Clement Keys. 

b) The statutory audit closure notice has been posted on the village notice board. 

c)  The Clerk reported on the appointment of the new external auditor Grant Thornton. 
116.  Finance: 
a) Council agreed and approved the Payments, Receipts and Balances as in Appendix A 
d) Council noted the Clerk’s report on the changes to bank charges. 

117.  Matters Raised by Members: 
a)  Cllr David Lees Allocation of funds from the Global Gathering; as the parish felt the impact of added traffic and noise from the event it was agreed to write to Cllr. Mike Brain making a polite request for consideration in the disbursement of the £16k fund for local charities etc. 
118.    Next Meeting:
a)  It was confirmed the next Ordinary Meeting is scheduled for the 1st October at 7.00 pm
b) Members agreed to the Clerk’s request to move the December meeting to 10th December. 

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 10.00 pm
Chairman  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 Date . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
	
	
	APPENDIX A: FINANCE 
	
	
	

	
	                     PAYMENTS TO BE  AUTHORISED 
	Sep-12
	 Meeting  
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cheque 
	Payee
	Details
	 Total 
	 VAT  
	 Net  

	No.
	 
	 
	 Payment 
	 Element 
	 Payment 

	1308
	Clement Keys 
	Audit Fees 
	342.00
	57.00
	285.00

	1309
	Wychavon Sport 
	Entry fees 3 events 
	18.00
	 
	18.00

	1310
	Pebworth Village Hall 
	NHP Meeting
	20.25
	 
	20.25

	1311
	Limebridge RS 
	Mowing contract
	763.20
	127.20
	636.00

	1312
	J Stedman
	Clerks Salary and Expenses 
	528.66
	 
	528.66

	1313
	John Hyde
	Lengthsman 
	109.13
	 
	109.13

	1314
	CALC
	QPS Fee
	60.00
	 
	60.00

	1315
	Cancelled 
	Writing error 
	0.00
	 
	0.00

	1316
	Broadband Consultancy Ltd
	Broadband Fee
	600.00
	100.00
	500.00

	
	
	
	2,441.24
	284.20
	2,157.04

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Account Transfers 
	
	
	

	
	 Received from  
	 Description 
	Amount 
	Date 
	

	
	AE Bennett
	Interment Ashes Grave 601 I/no170
	120.00
	16-Aug
	

	
	Mr TM Ladbrooke
	Interment Ashes  Invoice/no171
	93.00
	29-Aug
	

	
	
	Total 
	213.00
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	All Paid Up Bank Accounts 
	 
	
	

	
	
	DEPOSIT ACCOUNT
	23630.15
	
	

	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	5171.40
	
	

	
	
	TOTAL FUND BALANCE 
	28801.55
	
	

	
	
	Reserve Lighting Fund 
	4000.00
	
	

	
	
	Reserve Capital Fund 
	3000.00
	
	

	
	
	Revenue available 
	21801.55
	
	


Appendix B 

South Worcestershire Development Plan 

Proposed significant Changes Consultation 

The Parish Council supports the following proposed significant changes: - 

The deletion of SWDP 25/13 in SOC129, 

The deletion of SWDP 25/14 in SOC130,

The deletion of SWDP 25/15 in SOC131,

The deletion of SWDP 25/16 in SOC132  

The Council supports in principle the new parish housing allocation of 20 dwelling over the plan period and the addition at SOC133 for 10 housing units on land at Honeybourne Road providing the following conditions are applied: -

1) As the site lies partly in the SWDP identified flood risk zone any development on the land should restricted to an area well beyond the flood zone section, this can be achieved by designating a specific area of the land to accommodate the 10 dwelling well outside the flood zone. 

2) In consideration of the already granted outline planning permission for 10 dwelling on the neighbouring transport site it is essential this new site has a phasing condition applied to prevent it’s development in the very near future or possible at the same time as the Transport site. This phasing would ensure the land is developed over the SWDP time scale of 20 years allowing future housing needs to be appropriately fulfilled in subsequent years.

3) The total area of the Honeybourne Road land is very disproportionate to a development site for the 10 housing units, therefore a clear area for the 10 units in a style sympathetic the parish designs should be defined for development and not the whole field, thus ensuring the remaining field area is not in the SWDP as development land and thereby protecting the parish from over development in the plan period. 

4) It should be noted that the Honeybourne Road site is at the originating point of village flash flooding which severely affected Elm Close and Friday Street in 1998 and 2007.  Every method of mitigating flash flood impact should be taken when a development is considered.  



District Councillor report 
- Pebworth


Month: September 2012

Prepared by Alastair Adams – Honeybourne & Pebworth Ward, 

Wychavon District Council

Alastair apologised for being late to the Parish Council but he had been attending the Stratford District Council Planning Committee meeting that was discussing the next phase of the Long Marston Engineering Site development by St Modwen and Persimmon Homes at Quinton Village Hall. 
1. Planning
a. SWDP–  The good news for Pebworth following the first public consultation of the SWDP was the reduction of new houses imposed on the village being reduced from 57 to 20. The other main change for Pebworth is the introduction of a new site; the field opposite the pub with the 3 crosses. As 10 dwellings have already been approved in the Jeffreys Transport yard, only 10 more houses need to be built as part of the SWDP.  The 2nd public consultation on these changes in the SWDP started on 6th August and lasts until 14th September. 
b. SIMS Recycling plant in Long Marston/Birds Group – As mentioned in my last report, the planning applications at this site will affect not just Wychavon District Council but also Stratford District Council and Cotswold District Council. Therefore a meeting has now been set up with the Heads of Planning and other key personnel for the 19th September and I will be attending to discuss the following::

c. Pre-planning application for 380 dwellings –this proposed planning application by Birds Group. has stirred up a lot of resident reaction in Quinton, Long Marston, Dorsington and Pebworth. Although, it is believed it would be extremely unlikely to get planning approval, as it is not in the SWDP, there is still fear about it. The various Parish Councils in the area have joined forces as they did to fight the Eco Town, and I attended their  first meeting of the Joint Parish Council Joint Working Party on Wednesday 8th Aug 

d. Planning application to change the working hours of the SIMS recycling plant – planning applications have been submitted to remove the restrictions on the working hours which could mean 24 hours, 7 days a week working. Naturally again there is concern from surrounding villages due to noise and increase in traffic. 

e. Weed-killer applied to a large area within the site – it was brought to the attention that weed-killer had been applied to a large area within the site which had been proposed for the 380 houses. As part of pre-planning, an environmental and ecological report had been requested, and it is now doubtful whether the report will be representative. 

f. Noise – the on-going complaints from local residents about the noise since the erection of the ASR1 buildings, and the noise that goes on throughout the night, ie the residents believe the plant is working outside its allowed working hours.

2. Resident queries: 

(a) Skate Park requested for Pebworth –We are waiting for the young lads who wanted the skate park to draw up a design of the skate park, and to take photos of other local skate parks. AA will ask them to attend the next meeting to show their design.  

3. Broadband –– The consultant has had responses back  from BT and it is positive news – the fibre Optic cable is close by to the village and the cost of linking the cabinet from the nearest fibre optic node should not be expensive. A copy of the report is now available to view ( if you want a copy please email me on adams.pebworth@gmail.com) and was circulated at the Parish Council Meeting. The Consultant is suggesting attending the next Parish Council Meeting with potential suppliers. It was agreed to hold this meeting at Honeybourne Village Hall provisionally on Tuesday 9th October starting at 6.30pm. We should have heard back from DEFRA by then about our application for funding.

4. Long Marston Army camp development – I attended the Joint Parish Council Working Committee looking at the design of the first 280 houses on this site and we asked for a lot of changes. The first designs were very bland and monotonous with no use of local architectural features or materials. The developers have taken on board many of the comments and re-designed the houses. Some leisure facilities are being built on the site such as a cricket ground, badminton hall, with more promised in later phases. I understand all these facilities will be open to all villages in the area. However,  JPCWG is pressing for more leisure facilities to be built in this first phase. They say the outline planning application was approved back in 2009 because this was a “Leisure-Led Development”. They are pushing for a spa facility similar to the Wildmoor to be built there. As mentioned above, the SDC Planning Committee rejected the detailed planning application on Monday 3rd September as they agreed with the JPCWG.
5. Honeybourne new development - The Planning Inspector who chaired the planning appeal on 23-26 July has confirmed his decision and unfortunately he has approved the 70 dwellings which Lioncourt Homes development are proposing to build opposite the railway station in Honeybourne. The Honeybourne Parish Council, the WDC planning officer and the WDC Planning Committee all opposed the development. The inspector in his report states “ I conclude that it represents a sustainable form of development in line with the NPPF”.
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